COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 31 AUGUST 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp, Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Parsons), Glover, Hendry, Luckley and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder, Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder and Councillor Mrs Bowman, Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting

COS.82/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Parsons.

COS.83/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on the Partnership Approach to the Reconfiguration of Homelessness Accommodation.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that he had been involved in drawing up the Supporting People five year strategy and two year plan and stated that if these items or any contracts with Supporting People were discussed he would upgrade his interest to personal and prejudicial and would leave the meeting at that point.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect any mention of Carlisle Housing Association in the following items:

· the Partnership Approach to the Reconfiguration of Homelessness Accommodation; 

· the Housing Capital Programme Progress Update

· Carlisle Housing Association – Letter from Tenants Advisory Group;

· the Executive reference on the draft Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy.

He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

COS.84/06
URGENT ITEM OF BUSINESS

RESOLVED - That a reference from the Executive on 29 August 2006 in relation to the Anti-Social Behaviour Subject Review Report be accepted as an urgent item of business.  

COS.85/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 20 July 2006 be noted.

COS.86/06
CALL – INS 

There had been no items which had been subject of Call – In.

COS.87/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a)
Homelessness and Hostels Review – a Workshop has been arranged for 21 September 2006.

(b)
Housing Renewal Policy – had been scheduled for this meeting but was being re-programmed.

(c)
Talkin Tarn – a site visit would be held on 18 October 2006 at 2.30 pm.

(d)
Belah Community Centre – Funding Refurbishment – had been scheduled for this meeting but had been withdrawn from the Forward Plan.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

COS.88/06
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.56/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September – 31 December 2006) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 September to 31 December 2006) issues within this Committee be noted.

(b)
Changes to scheduling of Forward Plan items.

RESOLVED – It was noted that the following items had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting but were not on the Agenda for the meeting:

· KD.035/06 – Belah Community Centre - had been withdrawn from the Forward Plan to allow further work to be undertaken by Officers.

· KD.038/06 – Supporting Sustainable Communities – had been withdrawn from the Forward Plan to allow time for Officers to obtain the necessary information for the report to be linked in to the Community Planning process for the Local Strategic Partnership.  

COS.89/06
CORPORATE EQUALITY PLAN 

The Policy and Performance Officer (Ms Williams) presented report PPP.40/06 setting out the Corporate Equality Plan.  The Plan comprised those tasks the City Council needs to complete to achieve Level 2 of the Equality Standard for Local Government and its statutory duties in relation to Equality and Diversity.  The Plan replaces the Equality and Diversity Project Plan presented to the Committee in February 2006.  

Ms Williams then explained why a Corporate Equality Plan was necessary and provided an update on the tasks in the Equality and Diversity Project Plan  that had been completed, commenting that there had been some slippage with some of the tasks.  Part of this had been due to the fact that this year there was no budget identified for implementation of the Plan and timescales would need to be reviewed to reflect this situation.  

The Corporate Equality Plan would become the basis of the Committee’s monitoring role and Members were asked to be sure that:

· Outstanding tasks from the Equality and Diversity Project Plan had been carried over;

· The content of the proposed plan meets the requirements of the Equality Standard for Local Government and the recommendations of the DIALOG report and;

· The format will provide an effective monitoring format for the Council. 

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Acronyms had been used in the report, but there was no glossary explaining them, particularly in relation to initials allocated against who would be responsible for specific actions.  

(b)
Members referred to the fact that there was no budget for equality for this financial year.  They queried how some of the actions could be achieved without any budget and raised a particular concern in relation to action D6 – “Make all employment procedures consistent with current legislation and relevant codes of practice”.  Members were concerned that if the budgetary resources were not available to carry out this action by March 2007 the Authority would be vulnerable to claims from staff, former staff or potential staff, if legal requirements were not being met.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) and the Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) responded that in previous years the funding for Equality had been secured through a Category B carry forward request.  This has not happened for 2006/07.  It has been highlighted at an early stage as something to be addressed for the 2007/08 budget.  The normal Annual Budget for this work was £12,000 and Dr Gooding commented that Officers should be able to manage resources in such a way that they could carry out highest priority Equality and Diversity work for the Authority during this financial year.  He was confident that sufficient funding could be made available to ensure that statutory requirements are met and that the inclusion of the sum in the budget for future years would be addressed.

In relation to the action to make all employment procedures consistent with current legislation and relevant codes of practice, Dr Gooding advised that the he understood that this was being carried out as part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy work which would be completed by March 2008.  The Council’s policies and procedures were being reviewed against the required standards and this minimised any risks.  He advised that he would look at that specific point and ask the Head of Personnel and Development Services to provide an update for the next meeting of the Committee.

Dr Gooding commented that there was a constant need to review policies and practices to ensure that they were in line with all current legislation.

(c)
The Head of Policy and Performance Services then highlighted the importance of the Corporate Equality Group which would be a means of building capacity in order to deliver the Equality and Diversity Agenda and would spread responsibility for Equality beyond the Policy and Performance team.  The Chairman commented that the Corporate Equality Group, which was an Officer and Member Group, had not yet met.  He accepted the reasons why it had been deferred until October but stated that it should meet as soon as possible to ensure that the very important issues of Equality and Diversity are communicated and taken on board across the organisation at Officer and Member level.

(d)
The consultation and involvement of Minority Groups within the Community did not appear to have taken place and a Member asked what the issues and obstacles were to this consultation being carried out.

Ms Williams responded that relationships had not yet been built with some of the Groups who needed to be consulted.  There had been further delays due to officer sick leave.  However work had taken place with Officers from Community Services to establish a list of Community Groups to be consulted.  The absence of a budget for this year could also have an impact as there had been plans to fund a consultation event on a range of different policies and also to fund the designing and printing of questionnaires.  

Members recognised that there were reasons for the delays but commented that making contact with the relevant Community Groups was vitally important and should be progressed as quickly as possible.  The Committee had made suggestions at the previous meeting about using existing contact points within the community.  Ms Williams advised that Officers had been acting on these suggestions but that there was no set target date for establishing contact.

A Member suggested that voluntary groups could be involved in helping to contact the relevant Community Groups.

(e)
There was concern that slippage would mean that achievement of Level 2 of the Equality Standard for Local Government may not be achieved until the end of 2007/08.  The Council should really be aspiring to achieve Level 3 as soon as possible.   Members highlighted the need to look at the obstacles to making progress including the absence of a budget for this year and address these in order to progress the work.  

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Executive be informed that the Committee:

(a)
Notes with concern that there is no budget for Equality work within the current 2006/07 financial year and urges Officers to look at how the work can be funded for the remainder of this year and also at the setting of the budget for future years.

(b)
Has concerns about the slippage in achievement of target dates whilst recognising the obstacles that there have been to progress.

(2)  That the Deputy Chief Executive ask the Head of Personnel and Development Services to provide an update to the next meeting of the Committee on progress with ensuring that all employment procedures are consistent with current legislation and relevant codes of practice.

(3)
That the Committee receives an update on progress with implementation of the Corporate Equality Plan at an appropriate future meeting.

COS.90/06
PARTNERSHIP APPROACH TO HOMELESSNESS


SERVICES

The Executive on 29 August 2006 (EX.179/06) had considered report DS.69/06 outlining the partnership approach being developed in taking forward Phase 2 of the Homelessness and Carlisle City Council’s Hostel Service Action Plan.  The Executive had agreed:

“1.
That the position with the Partnership Working Group and the progress being made in improving Homelessness Services be noted.

2.
That the City Council be requested to release part of the Housing Investment Capital Grant paid to the Authority from the Regional Housing Board of £400,000.

3.
That the Executive receive details of each of the individual projects for approval prior to the release of capital for each particular project from the £400,000.”

The Principal Officer Homelessness and Hostels (Mr Stephenson) presented report DS.71/06 incorporating the report considered by the Executive and asked for comments on the report and the draft strategy.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
A Member queried what support and accommodation pathways are available for prisoners on release from prison.  Mr Stephenson responded that this was being addressed through a variety of means, including persistent offender programme meetings and the development of a protocol for a way of working to try to prevent repeat homelessness for people who are difficult to house for a variety of reasons.  This protocol is due to be developed as part of Phase 2 of the Action Plan.

Members asked that the Committee have an opportunity to scrutinise that protocol when it is produced.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question about the type of projects the £400,000 would be spent on Mr Stephenson advised that details of each of the projects would be reported back to this Committee and the Executive prior to the release of capital for each of the particular projects.  He gave examples of the following three potential projects:

· finding semi-dependant accommodation for pregnant young women or young mothers; 

· improving the quality of Hostel accommodation by providing en-suite facilities and disabled accommodation and another potential project involving young people; and

· another potential project involving young people.

(c)
A Member queried which agency would take the lead in relation to the configuration of Hostel places and other accommodation for Homeless people throughout the City.

Councillor Glover stated that as this area impinged on the Contract with Supporting People he would upgrade his interest to personal and prejudicial and he left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.

Mr Stephenson advised that agreement had been secured from Supporting People to look at the reconfiguration of services and re-shaping the contracts.  The City Council in conjunction with other agencies was looking at the range of temporary accommodation available for single people.  It was difficult to anticipate the outcome of that process until it was completed. The City Council is driving this review.

A Member commented that the Committee should have an opportunity to examine this review and the Chairman added that this could be discussed at the forthcoming Workshop and then more formally as the review progresses.

(d)
A Member expressed concern at the reduction in the amount of social housing which appeared to be available throughout the City.  

(e)
A Member referred to another proposed project which would involve swapping accommodation units with some Housing Associations and queried whether this would involve a complex legal situation.  Mr Stephenson responded that the Council already has Lease arrangements with Carlisle and Impact Housing Associations and that any swapping of units would involve clearly establishing the contractual and management responsibilities.

(f)
A Member referred to rough sleeping in the City and queried whether there was a waiting list for accommodation for single men.

Mr Stephenson advised that there was no waiting list for the Council’s own Hostel accommodation in John Street, but there may be reasons why individuals may not have been accepted in John Street.  Other agencies may have waiting lists particularly those providing drug and alcohol support.  The decision not to reopen Bridge Lane was made by Impact Housing Association.  In response to a question about the number of rough sleepers in the City, the Head of Policy and Performance Services advised that there is a count carried out each year and the last count showed that there was one person rough sleeping in Carlisle.

(g)
A Member queried whether there was adequate provision of facilities for victims of Domestic Violence and whether the Council was planning ahead, given the increased awareness of Domestic Violence and the potential for more victims to come forward.

Mr Stephenson advised that at the moment the Hostel for victims of domestic violence is run by Impact Housing Association but there are plans to replace it with seven self-contained units.  Throughout Cumbria provision seems to be below what is required.  It was suggested that this could be discussed further at the Workshop session.

Councillor Glover then returned to the meeting.

(h)
The six month pilot project for assessing the pathways for Care Leavers and other Homeless young people through operation panel meetings was highlighted and Members queried why it was only a pilot scheme.  Mr Stephenson responded that the panel approach was introduced as a result of Senior Officers from a number of agencies recognising this as a problem and putting in place a better way of working.  It had now been running for approximately three months and he could not see any reasons why this would not be used as a model for the future as it was working well with more and more agencies becoming involved.

(i)
In response to a Member’s question about the grant of £1.5 million for the Authority for 2006/07 through the Housing Investment Programme, Mr Stephenson clarified that this was capital funding.

Councillor Glover then stated that he would upgrade his interest to a personal and prejudicial interest as there was discussion on funding and he again left meeting and took no part in consideration of this issue.

A Member commented that although this capital funding would be available,  there was also a need for revenue funding to ensure that adequate support was available for people using this type of accommodation.  

Mr Stephenson responded that support and management are crucial and both would have to provided for instance for any young persons housing scheme involving independent living.  Such support funded by Supporting People would help minimise the risk of tenancy failure and ensure resettlement into the community was a success.

Councillor Glover then returned to the meeting.

(j)
In response to a question about whether all the actions in Phase 1 of the Action Plan had been completed, Mr Stephenson advised that there were a total of 33 actions in the Action Plan.  18 of these had been fully completed and 13 were partially complete and ongoing.  Two of the actions had not yet been commenced.  There had therefore been substantive progress on 31 of the actions.

Members commented that the Committee should receive an updated Action Plan for consideration at a future meeting.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Committee welcomes the report.

(2)
That the Executive be informed that the Committee welcomes the release of funding for projects and looks forward to receiving the details on individual projects as they are developed.

(3)
That it be noted that a Workshop on the Homelessness and Hostels Review would be held on 21 September 2006, when there could be further detailed consideration of specific issues.

(4)
That the Committee looks forward to a continuing role in addressing the issues of homelessness and requests an updated version of the Phase 1 Action Plan for consideration at an appropriate future meeting.

(5)
That the Committee have the opportunity to scrutinise the protocol on a way of working to try to prevent repeat homelessness for people who are difficult to house, as soon as it is available.

COS.91/06
HOUSING CAPITAL PROGRAMME PROGRESS REPORT

The Executive on 29 August 2006 (EX.180/06) had considered report DS.58/06 providing an update on the Housing Strategy Capital Programme and the projects being undertaken.  The Executive had agreed to refer report DS.58/06 back to the Director of Development Services so that further work can be undertaken on re-profiling the Capital Budget and the progress to date on the various schemes in line with the updated Action Plan.  The Director was asked to submit a further report to the next meeting of the Executive, upon which the views of this Committee would be sought.

The Chairman proposed that in view of the fact that the report had been referred back for further work and that the Committee would have an opportunity to comment on the revised report at a future meeting it should not be considered at this time.

RESOLVED – That consideration of the report of Housing Capital Programme be deferred until the revised and updated report is available at a future meeting of this Committee.

COS.92/06
CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION – LETTER FROM TENANTS ADVISORY GROUP

The Chairman presented a letter dated 12 July 2006 from the Chair of the Tenants Advisory Group (Carlisle Housing Association).  The letter, which was sent to the Chairman as this Committee monitors Carlisle Housing Association (CHA), set out a number of concerns about how CHA are operating at present.

The Group were asking the Council to take on board their views and either allow them to attend the “Monitoring Meeting” jointly with CHA or to be able to have independent meetings with the City Council where the views of the Tenants can be put forward in a constructive manner.

The Director of Development Services advised that the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager had arranged meetings with the Senior Officers from Carlisle Housing Association and also a meeting with the Chair of the Tenants Advisory Group to investigate the points raised.

The Chairman commented that the issues raised in the letter from the Tenants Advisory Group had to be taken seriously and the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager should fully investigate the specific issues raised before the Committee could have a balanced discussion.  

Members commented that it would be helpful if they could be provided with a brief resume of the meeting which the Officer holds with CHA Officers before the Committee meeting in October, so that all the relevant information will be available.  The Committee should also have the opportunity to question Senior Officers from CHA.

RESOLVED – (1)
That consideration of the concerns raised in the letter from the Chair of the Tenants Advisory Group be deferred to the next meeting of the Committee, to allow the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager an opportunity to discuss the concerns with Senior Officers from CHA and with the Chair of the Tenants Advisory Group.

(2)
That after the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager meets with CHA Officers to discuss the Tenants Advisory Group concerns, a brief resume of that meeting be provided to Members of this Committee for consideration at their meeting in October 2006.

COS.93/06
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

The Executive on 31 July 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a)
EX.155/06 – Food Service Plan 

The Executive had considered the comments of this of the Committee on the Plan and had decided:

“That the outcome of the performance review into the Food Service Plan undertaken by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be received but the Executive is disappointed that the Committee had not addressed the issues of whether the targets in the Food Safety Plan were considered workable and achievable.”

Members commented that delivering the Food Service Plan is always conditional on Officer levels being maintained within Unit and on the fluctuating workload of the Unit.  Their work is not all of a nature which can be planned and programmed.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee do take seriously the targets in the Food Service Plan, but recognise that there can be slippage in the targets for reasons which are out of the control of Officers in the Unit.  The targets are workable and achievable but this is conditional on the maintenance of Officer levels and on the fluctuating workload of the Unit.

(b)
EX.156/06 – Draft Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Strategy and had decided:

“(1)
That the Executive notes that the draft Strategy is still a working document and the Executive also notes the latest developments and the concerns of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  

(2)
That the Executive wish for the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Group to make progress in meeting the conditions of the Government Office North West over achieving “fit for purpose” status for the draft Strategy.

(3)
That the Director of Development Services be requested to write to the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Group with the views of the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committee and on receipt of the final Strategy document, it be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for further scrutiny.”

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomes the Executive’s comments and looks forward to opportunities to scrutinise the final version of the Strategy.

(c)
EX.167/06 – Corporate Performance Monitoring Report – April to June 2006

The Executive had considered the Performance Monitoring Report and had 

“(1)
Agreed to the content and format of the report.

(2)
Supported the identified areas for further improvement.

(3)
Commended the areas identified in paragraph 5 of report PPP.34/06 where improvement was necessary and referred these to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for further consideration.”

Members commented that at the last meeting of the Committee (Minute Excerpt COS.81/06) they had fully considered this report and had highlighted the areas where improvement was necessary.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s comments be noted.

(d)
EX.187/06 – Subject Review Report – Anti-Social Behaviour

The Executive had considered the report from this Committee on the Anti-Social Behaviour Subject Review.  The Executive had responded to the report as follows:

“1.
The idea of a single multi-agency point for reporting anti-social behaviour is a good one.  But the Executive feels that this is now superseded by the proposed single non-emergency number which will be shortly piloted in Cumbria - inevitably some things have moved on in the eighteen months since the Committee started its review.  However there is certainly potential benefit in co-locating partners and therefore officers are tasked to develop proposals for co-locating appropriate CDRP partners at a suitable location within Carlisle - perhaps within the Civic Centre.

2.  The role of Anti-Social Behaviour Co-ordinator is shortly to become vacant and officers are tasked with taking the opportunity to refocus this role in accordance with the recommendations in the Overview and Scrutiny report.

3. The Executive has already shown clear commitment and allocated resources to the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act - the effectiveness of these resources will be reviewed by the Director of Community Services.

4. The findings of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group are already, where appropriate, being taken forward.

5. 
The line management of staff directly involved with the CDRP sits with the Head of Policy and Performance.  However members and officers should be aware that Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act requires all officers to be involved in reducing crime and disorder where appropriate.

6. 
The Executive is not convinced of either the need to commit resources to, or the City Council's capacity to lead on, another multi-agency strategy such as the proposed Young People's Strategy.  The budget pressures for 2006/07 will be acute and the budget process will be the proper time to consider new initiatives such as this.  Community Support is about to undergo an improvement review and officers are tasked with determining how the need for a Young People's Strategy could be best addressed as part of this review.  The Local Strategic Partnership is the right body to lead on a strategy such as this, which may feature in the forthcoming community plan.

7.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Communities will monitor implementation of this resolution.”

The Chairman added that the report would now be referred to the City Council.

RESOLVED – (1) That the response of the Executive to the recommendations in the report be acknowledged and welcomed as a basis for taking the issues forward.

(2)  That the Council’s decision on the report will be reported to the next meeting of the Committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 11.00am and re-convened at 11.05am.

COS.94/06
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT FOR CUMBRIA – POSITION STATEMENT 

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services (Mr Egan) presented report LDS.55/06 summarising the current position in respect of the evolution of the draft Local Area Agreement for Cumbria, of which the City Council would be a part.  In addition, he presented a more concise summary and update of some of the various targets to be met under the Local Area Agreement.  This document included further information on the Healthy Communities and Older People, Economic Development and Enterprise and Safer and Stronger Communities “Blocks”,  setting out the up to date position in respect of the various targets under each of these blocks.  He was not at this stage able to provide any further information on the Children and Young People blocks.  

Mr Egan then introduced Mr Ned Kemp, the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership Manager.

Mr Egan explained that the basis of Local Area Agreements is that relevant stakeholders will identify a range of broad outcomes and objectives for Cumbria and then the various partner and stakeholder organisations in the County will align their activities to meet the agreed objectives set out in the Agreement.  

The Agreement would be signed off between the County Council (leading on behalf of the stakeholders) and Government Office Northwest.  Local Area Agreements are intended to be a new way of working, aimed at improving the effectiveness and efficiency of Local Authorities and their partners so as to provide seamless services to people in the locality concerned through a jointly agreed strategy.  

The Local Area Agreement for Cumbria would cover thematic “blocks” as follows:

· Safer and Stronger Communities.

· Children and Young People.

· Healthy Communities and Older People.

· Economic Development.

· A cross cutting block currently called Liveability – this block may not be included in the final version but was included in the draft.

Mr Egan then set out the timetable for the development of the Local Area Agreement.

In relation to targets Mr Egan advised that there would be mandatory targets and also “stretch” targets which could qualify for performance reward grants where extra money would be awarded for extra performance over and above the base level.  At this stage it was not clear how this funding would be awarded and allocated via the County Council.  

The programme for production of the Local Area Agreement was working towards the County Council signing it off by early January and ministerial approval being given by early February 2007.

Mr Ned Kemp, the Local Strategic Partnership Manager then added that Cumbria County Council had arranged an event on 20 September 2006 to bring all Members up to date with the production of the draft Local Area Agreement.  Members should have received invitations to this event.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Members commented that the report was very helpful in setting out the position with regard to the Local Area Agreement in a comprehensive and understandable way.

(b)
Members were concerned at the lack of input that they had to the process.

(c)
Members were concerned that information in relation to the targets on the Children and Young People block was not yet available.

Mr Egan responded that this was also a concern to Officers and Mr Kemp advised that he been in touch with the County Council Officers regarding this.  These concerns were also shared with other district Local Strategic Partnerships.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that although it was not his Portfolio area, he shared this Committee’s concerns.  Mr Egan commented that the mandatory targets with the Children and Young People block had been set but the information on the stretch targets was not available.

(d)
Stretch targets had been developed from existing targets and were building on what had been achieved in the past.  Mr Kemp then outlined for Members one of the stretch targets on reducing the problems of smoking across Cumbria.  He illustrated how the identified need in Carlisle manifests itself through the priority group then this goes through to the County Council as a stretch target.  

In response to a Member’s question about what constituted a “spearhead” area,  Mr Kemp advised that this term was used in relation to Health Care.

(e)
Clarification was sought on funding for stretch targets.  Mr Kemp responded that there would be reward funding for achieving stretch targets.  However there would also be pump priming funding which would be a single non-returnable allocation given to the County Council, as the lead agency,  to get actions relating to the achievement of stretch targets started.  It was anticipated that the pump priming funding would be in the region of £750,000 plus £1 per head of population in Cumbria.

Members and Officers recognised that there would be difficulties in allocating reward funding and it would be difficult to determine the contributions individual authorities and agencies had made to the achievement of stretch targets and therefore allocate funding.  Mr Egan commented that the allocation of stretch target reward funding is still to be worked out.

(f)
The need to find ways of carrying out meaningful monitoring and scrutiny in relation to the Local Area Agreement was emphasised.  Members emphasised concerns that they had expressed in the past regarding the monitoring, scrutiny and accountability of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  At a Cumbria-wide level there was a scrutiny process for the Cumbria Local Strategic Partnership and Councillor Styth had been appointed as the Council’s representative on that body.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) commented that partnership working was becoming a way of life in the public sector and suggested that it may beneficial to look at how other local authorities have dealt with this matter. Ms Curr commented that Officers were making links with Officers from Chester which had a high performing partnership.  Dr Gooding added that in relation to the Local Strategic Partnership there would be two scrutiny responsibilities, namely:

· Scrutinising the City Council’s contribution to the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP).

· Scrutinising the effectiveness of the LSP overall

Dr Gooding commented that pump priming and reward funding attached to Local Area Agreements were important, but were not as significant in amounts as the money being brought in by partner agencies.

Targets set would be at a detailed level and Officers and Members would need to ensure that the Council’s Community Strategy addresses the wider issues and aspirations for Carlisle.

(g)
There was concern that there does not appear to be any room within the timetable for public involvement and consultation.  Members expressed the hope that there would be more public involvement in and consultation on the Council’s community plan.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee welcomed the opportunity to consider the Local Area Agreement and noted the timetable for the Agreement.

(2) The Committee feels that it is difficult to undertake detailed scrutiny of the Local Area Agreement as it is incomplete at this stage.  The Committee wishes to have an opportunity to scrutinise the final version of the document and between now and then should take all opportunities to be involved in meaningful scrutiny.

(3) The Committee states that there should be an examination of ways to provide proper overview and scrutiny of the Local Strategic Partnership and also on the development of the Community Plan.

COS.95/06
CARLISLE AND EDEN CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP – CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION STRATEGY 2005-2008

The Community Safety Development Officer (Mr O’Keeffe) introduced Mary Robinson, the new Chair of the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) and Inspector Andy Shaddock, who was deputising for Andy Davidson who had been appointed as the Vice Chair of the CDRP.

Ms Robinson then tabled a note providing an update on the development of Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Partnership over the last few months.  She highlighted the following:

· A new constitution has been agreed and a new strategy has been developed.

· There had been concerns in the past about non-attendance at meetings and this has been addressed.

· Task Groups had been restructured and action plans are been produced for each Task Group.

· City Councillors and Members of this Committee were encouraged to get involved with Task Groups as they were the eyes and ears of the local community in their ward areas.

· There is a need for higher profile media coverage of CDRP Projects.

Mr O’Keeffe than presented the Crime and Disorder Reduction Strategy for the partnership and outlined the contents of each of the sections.

In considering the Strategy and the update from the new Chair of the CDRP, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
It is easy to measure reductions in crime through crime statistics but there was query as to how the fear of crime is measured and how the CDRP can therefore monitor if it is achieving a reduction in the fear of crime.

Ms Robinson responded that part of the work was raising the profile of CDRP and this would include attendance at events such as the Spring Show and other opportunities to meet the public. Inspector Shaddock expressed some concern about plans to raise the profile of the CDRP to the public as they could see it as just another agency or level of bureaucracy.

Mr O’Keeffe provided details of the Street Safe Initiative which is a tactic developed involving Officers on the ground knocking on doors and asking what the concerns are in that area.  Based on the responses they will put into place the appropriate interventions, for example, they could arrange a visit of the Safer Homes or Fire Safety Officer.

Ms Curr commented that every three years there is a Best Value Satisfaction Survey looking at how safe people feel in their homes and when they are out at night.  The next survey is due in autumn 2006 and up to date information would be available after that survey.  

A Member commented that although the survey would be useful there were certain people who could not cope with completing surveys or questionnaires and yet feel very vulnerable.  He suggested that there could be connections with the voluntary sector regarding how to better engage this group of people.

(b)
In response to a question about whether the Strategy document was now signed off as a final document, Mr O’Keeffe responded that the current version is the one which the CDRP Leadership Group are satisfied with but the Group appreciates that Overview and Scrutiny Committees in Carlisle and Eden have yet to look at the document and endorse it.

(c)
A Member commented that the strategy stated that the CDRP had commissioned Crime Concern to review the progress of the first CDRP strategy.  The assessment against the Strategy’s outcome targets had shown mixed results according to the figures available.  Members commented that they had never seen that document and queried whether it was a separate document from the Audit.

Mr O’Keeffe responded that they were separate documents and that the review of the strategy ran in parallel with the audit but that the review of the strategy document had not been reported to this Committee to date.

A Member commented that this document would have been important for the Committee in its role of monitoring the performance of the CDRP and it would still be useful for the Committee to see that document.

(d)
A Member referred to Priority 3 in the strategy on domestic violence and asked if the relevant Task Group was aware of the work of the “Let Go” project in the Probation Service.

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the CDRP had been instrumental in securing the funding for the “Let Go” project and there is a representative of the project informing the work of the Task Group and the relevant agencies.

(e)
A Member highlighted the problem with youth disorder and queried whether it should be an overarching priority for the CDRP.  He was interested in the CDRP’s view on how to get better positive youth provision.  

Mr O’Keeffe responded that this had always been a consideration within the CDRP and there had always been some struggle with whether it was the role of the CDRP or whether other partner agencies should be called on so that the CDRP could focus on crime reduction.

Ms Robinson added that County Council were getting to grips with what they were doing with the youth service and the CDRP would like more liaison between the County and the CDRP regarding youth provision.

Ms Robinson stated that she would see youth provision as an overarching priority which would have an influence on the work of every task group rather than a separate priority area on its own.

Dr Gooding commented that there must be prioritisation and the Government Office North West had set out that there should be a clear priority and focus on crime reduction.  The downside of having set priorities was that other areas become less of a priority.  However, the CDRP should have a role in influencing and guiding what partner organisations do and hould be influencing the County Council in relation to youth provision.

Inspector Shaddock agreed, adding that funding the CDRP has available would not in itself be sufficient to deal with youth disorder but that partner agencies should be looking at youth provision.

(f)
The importance of the CDRP contributing funding towards projects was emphasised.  If the CDRP is seen to provide even a small amount of support, projects have more credibility and other agencies may also contribute funding.

(g)
There was criticism of the Strategy document and a comment that it was lightweight and unprofessional.  Members’ specific concerns about the strategy related to the following:

· Page 5 – links with other strategies and plans – no mention had been made of the Carlisle Local Development Plan.

· Page 7 – there was no comparative information on performance against other districts or authorities.

· Members could not understand why there was a target for Eden to reduce crime by 12.6% and Carlisle by 17.5%, yet the public service agreement target was set at reducing crime by 15%.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that 15% was a national target set by the Government and that if Eden’s crime reduced by 12.6% and Carlisle’s by 17.5% then this would achieve the 15%.  Members commented that it would better if both the targets should be set at 15% as under the system outlined, there could be a vast crime reduction in Eden but not in Carlisle, yet the 15% target would be achieved.

· There was no indication of who would monitor the achievement of targets for the Task Groups.  Members were very concerned that there would not be adequate monitoring of achievement of targets.  There was no reference in the strategy to monitoring by the overview and scrutiny functions in Carlisle and Eden.  If there is an absence of external monitoring then it is difficult to change and adopt different processes.  In addition, the Strategy was a statement of targets and aspirations but there were no connection to the action plans and there was therefore no means of monitoring their achievement.

Ms Robinson responded that the Government Office North West sets targets and monitoring occurs at the Leadership Group and they see the monitoring of performance as a key focus.  She added that it would be helpful to have the City Councillors and Members of this Committee on Task Groups to provide input.

The Chairman of the Committee disagreed with this statement, commenting that the role of this Committee is to provide a challenge, scrutiny and overview of the CDRP from the outside.  Members could provide input as ward members but Members of this Committee need to provide the external challenge.

Ms Robinson responded that she was referring to the involvement of City Councillors as providing a local perspective on crime and reduction.  She then re-emphasised that the leadership team is constantly reviewing performance and Task Group Chairs are aware of this situation.

· Comparisons were made with the last Strategy which contained more performance information, narrative and detailed the findings of the audit.  Members were concerned that the current Strategy was not fit for purpose in terms of being a useful document for the next three to four years or as a reference point to inform the monitoring of performance by this Committee.  Members emphasised that they want to work with the CDRP and suggested that the Strategy feels a bit thin in its current form with no linkage to action plans and performance.  

Inspector Shaddock commented that some of the issues were clerical ones.  There was a need to ensure that there was adequate clerical support so that the Community Safety Development Officer was not bogged down with minute and clerical duties but could have a more strategic and performance focus.

Mr O’Keeffe added that some of the questions which had not been addressed in the Strategy had been addressed within the Constitution.

· Page 14 – the street safe interventions.  It should clarify which are within the Carlisle area and which are in Eden.

· Page 14 Priority 5 – Reducing Substance Misuse – This should read reducing alcohol and drug misuse.

· Page 15 refers to Neil Spence and Annette Evans but there is no clarification of who these people are.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that there were Officers involved with the Drug and Alcohol Advisory Team but he agreed that it should be clear which organisation there are from and their role should be explained.

· There is no indication of how the previous Strategy had informed the objectives and baselines of the current strategy.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that the document on the review of the strategy had not been presented to this Committee or included in detail in the current strategy.

(h) A Member made a positive comment commending the implementation of the Respect campaign locally.

(i)
Dr Gooding advised that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee would receive Minutes and Reports from the Chairs of the Task Groups.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee recognises that a lot of good work is being carried out in the CDRP and that the CDRP often does not get the credit it deserves.

(2)
The Committee hopes that CDRP will accept its comments in a constructive manner and will take on board the Committee’s concerns and suggestions about the Strategy in order for it to become a meaningful and proper working document.

(3)
The Committee emphasises that although the Strategy does not need to include all the tasks and actions plans, there needs to be clear linkage to the action plans and identification of arrangements for reviewing and monitoring performance.

(4)
The Committee looks forward to seeing a further draft of the CDRP Strategy which responds to the comments made by the Committee.  The document should also find ways to celebrate the successes and achievements of the CDRP.

COS.96/06
LATE NIGHT SHOPPING – PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance presented Report DS.68/06 providing an update on the progress achieved with the City’s late night shopping initiative.  He provided details of footfall figures, participants, entertainment, budget and ongoing promotions.

Mr McNichol commented that the Council had substantially fulfilled its apsiration to "kick-start" late night shopping in the City Centre and that the growing involvement of retailers etc gave every indication that this was now sustainable without the need for further spend by the City Council at this time.  In relation to the wider evening and night time economy review, he advised that work was also being carried out in other areas including :

· Work on the City Centre Development framework to introduce active evening uses into the heart of the City Centre, particularly the retail core.

· CDRP work on alcohol-related crime and disorder.

· The City Council’s licensing function.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
Members welcomed the update and were pleased to see how the late night shopping initiative had taken off.

(b)
In response to a question about whether the people using the late night shopping facility were going directly from work or were coming in from other areas, Mr McNichol advised that this level of monitoring had not taken place.

(c)
A Member queried why the City Council publishing and printing facility had not been used to produce the flyers and why the summer campaign flyers had not been distributed until August.

Mr McNichol responded that he did not have an answer to this question but would provide a written answer to all Members of the Committee.

(d)
In response to a question about why the attendance at late night shopping on 13 July was significantly higher than previous weeks, Mr McNichol advised that he was not sure why this had happened but would determine whether there were any specific reasons and respond in writing to all Members of the Committee.

(e)
Members recognised that there was a limit as to how much retail shopping could be sustained based on shoppers solely from the Carlisle area and suggested that there should be specific strategies to attract in tourists from other areas.

Mr McNichol advised that work was being carried out, with the support of the Regional Development Agency, on the development of the tourism brand and further development and exploitation of the city’s heritage.  It was stated that projects would commence later this year and work was also being carried out on a new economic strategy for Carlisle.

(f)
Members were disappointed that Tullie House had not benefited as much as anticipated from the late night shopping initiative.  Members hoped that places such as Tullie House and the Library would continue to persevere with late night shopping and review the initiative in about 6 months time.

(g)
Members referred to Heritage Sundays which had been held in the past in Carlisle.  Mr McNichol responded that officers were looking at a heritage trail as part of Carlisle Renaissance.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance provide a further update on the late night shopping initiative and other issues arising from the Evening and Night Time Economy Review to an appropriate future meeting of this Committee.

(2) That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance provide a written response to all Members of the Committee on:

(a) why the City Council publishing and printing facility had not been used to produce the flyers and why the summer campaign flyers had not been distributed until August; and

(b) the reasons why attendance at late night shopping on 13 July was significantly higher than previous weeks.

COS.97/06
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED –  That during consideration of the item above Council Procedure Rule 9 in the relation to the duration of meetings was suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.98/06
DATES OF FUTURE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That it be noted that the next meeting of the Committee will be held on Wednesday 18 October instead of Thursday 12 October 2006 as scheduled in the Council’s diary.

(2) That it be agreed that in order to facilitate consideration of budget reports by the Corporate Resources Committee, the January meeting of the Committee will be held on 18 January 2006.  It was noted that the dates in these Minutes are the correct dates but that the dates included on the Agenda had been incorrect.

(The meeting ended at 1.05 pm)

